Nevada Indian Commission
Commissioners Meeting Minutes
Thursday, December 10, 2020

11:00 a.m.

Meeting Location:  Zoom
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	Agenda items may be taken out of order at the discretion of the Chair in order to accommodate persons appearing before the Commissioners and/or to aid in the time efficiency of the meeting.

Items may be removed from the agenda at any time. Also, items may be combined for consideration by the Commissioners.

Public comment is welcome by the Commissioners but may be limited to five minutes per person at the discretion of the Chair.

Public comment is for discussion only, and action may not be taken on any matter brought up under this agenda item until scheduled on an agenda for action, per NRS 241.020.

Action items are noted by the phrase "For Possible Action,"

The public may acquire this agenda and supporting materials, pursuant to NRS 241.020 (2) by contacting Sari Nichols at 775-687-7603 or snichols@nic.nv.gov. Materials are available from the Nevada Indian Commission Office, 5500 Snyder Ave., Carson City, NV 89701 and online at www.nvculture/IndianCommission
The NIC is pleased to provide reasonable accommodations for mem hers of the public who are disabled and require special arrangements or assistance at the meeting. If assistance is required, please notify Sari Nichols at 775-687-7603 or snichols@nic.nv.gov no later than three working days prior to the meeting.


L
  Convene meeting, roll call of commissioners and establish quorum

Chairman Richard Arnold convened the December 10, 2020 Nevada Indian Commission Commissioners Meeting.  Stacey Montooth conducted a roll call and a quorum was established. 

Commissioners Present:

Richard Arnold – Chairman

Kostan Lathouris – Vice-chair

Kelly Krolicki – Commissioner

Brian Wadsworth – Commissioner

Staff Present:

Stacey Montooth – Executive Director

Bobbi Rahder – Museum Director of Steward Indian School Cultural Center and Museum

Sari Nichols – Program Officer

Others Present:

Augustine Horcas – Emergency Response Chaplain

Fred Wagar – Tribal Liaison, Nevada Department of Veterans Services

Dan Nubel – Deputy Attorney General at Nevada Attorney General's Office

Beverly Burton – Nevada Division of Child and Family Services

Justin Luna – CFO, Nevada Division of Emergency Management

Kailey Taylor – Tribal Liaison, Nevada Department of Wildlife

Evette Cullen – Nevada Department of Health and Human Services, the Division of Welfare and Supportive Services

Marla McDade Williams – Policy Analysis, Strategies 360

Dominique Etchegoyhen – Deputy Director, Department of Conservation and Natural Resources

Judy DuMonte – Tribal Liaison, Department of Public and Behavioral Health

Clifford Banuelos – ITCN liaison, Division of Environmental Protection

Marissa Weaselboy – Member of Yomba Shoshone Tribe

Tiffany Davis – Tribal Liaison, Silver State Health Insurance Exchange

Greg Lovato – Administrator, Division of Environmental Protection

Scott Anderson – Chief Deputy Secretary State, Nevada Secretary of State Barbara Cegavske

Deserea Quintana – Executive Director, Inter-Tribal Council of Nevada


                                Fran Maldonado – Tribal Liaison, Division of Child and Family Services

11.
Invocation

Reverend Augustine Harkas gave the invocation. 

111. Welcome and Introductions

Chairman Arnold welcomed everyone to the meeting and discussed having to attend the meeting via Zoom due to the COVID pandemic. 
IV. Initial Public Comment
Beverly Burton thanked the Commissioners for letting her comment. Burton explained that she is with the Nevada Division of Child and family Services. The department working on the System of Care Grant; this second expansion grant that they’ve had with the Division of Child and Family Services.  The first grant focused on our urban communities. The department is looking to ensure that the word out, by introducing themselves to the different commissions, to the different meeting groups, the different tribes to help continue to build some connections.  Burton said the department want to focus on how it can continue to build a system of care that will reach the entire State of Nevada, tribal communities, and with community providers. The department would like to continue the efforts to ensure that families and children have access to services and have access to the services they want, and most importantly, in their own community.  She asked that the Commission reach out with ideas or ways that will continue to grow this partnership and these relationships to develop with the tribal communities across Nevada.  She thanked the Commissioners again for their time. 
Chairman Richard Arnold asked if there were any other comments.
Marissa Weaselboy stated that she is an enrolled member of the Yomba Shoshone Tribe and currently a master’s student in linguistic anthropology at UNR.  Weaselboy stated that in March of 2019 she learned that there are ancestral remains within the departmental museum.  She believes the number is 22 or 23.  Some of them are full skeletal remains and some of them are partial. These ancestral remains have been sitting cabinets for a couple of decades now.  Weaselboy requested that a letter be sent or a formal investigation held within the department. She does not feel the department is in compliance with NAGPRA. And further, she has learned from students that have worked within the department museum that there are sacred items and funerary objects. She again requested that this should be addressed within this committee.  Weaselboy would like to see the remains and objects be repatriated. 
Vice Chair Lathouris stated this is something, Madam Executive Director, that we could follow up on.  It sounds like there was a couple requested action items; one being a letter to UNR to ask about NAGPRA compliance regarding human remains, funerary objects, sacred objects or objects of culture patrimony and compliance of any other applicable law. And the other one would be regarding special collections and how the university maintains transparency and repatriation policies regarding tribally affiliated objects or items. Are those the item, action items that you're requesting?

Marissa Weaselboy stated yes.

Chairman Richard Arnold stated what Commissioner Lathouris was suggesting “here is maybe one the good ways to move things forward is to get you in touch with Executive Director Montooth and in that way, you guys could follow up and make sure the information is correct.  And in that way, we can start by addressing some of the concerns that you're raising here.  And I think there definitely something that we can at least begin to dialogue.  He asked Stacey if they could communicate and share the information so “we can move forward”.
V. Approval of August 3 1, 2020 Commission Meeting Minutes (For Discussion and Possible Action)
Chairman Arnold noted a few typographical errors that needed to be corrected and asked for a motion. 
Motion:  Approve August 31, 2020 Commission Meeting Minutes 

By:  Commission Krolicki
Second:  Commissioner Lathouris
Vote:  Passed unanimously
VI. Executive Director Report — Stacey Montooth (For Discussion and Possible Action)
A. Budget
Chairman Arnold noted that Director Montooth had actually shared her information and if there were any questions or any information that she wanted to supplement or expand on the report she had provided. 
Commissioner Lathouris stated” we noticed that there's going to be cuts to the budget for both the Nevada Indian Commission, and Stewart Indian School Cultural Center Museum”.  He asked, “how will those cuts be reflected in the actual actions and activities of the commission and the cultural center museum?”
Director Montooth stated, the decision was made in the beginning of the most recent fiscal year to vacate the Admin III position. That left an estimated $8,000 deficit.  This deficit will be offset by a reduction in travel. Regarding the Stewart Indian School and Cultural Center, Director Rahder is working on budget cuts.  

Director Rahder stated “as you'll see in our report, our budget for fiscal year 21 was cut by $101,000 between the general fund cuts and the travel and tourism departments, tourism and transfer fund cuts”.  The museum was successful in getting private donations from individuals as well as grant funding.  This has replaced all of the lost funding.  
Chairman Arnold asked if the loss of the Admin III position was permanent or temporary? 
Director Montooth stated it the position was vacated as opposed to eliminated. As soon as funding returns, so will the funding for the position.

Chairman Arnold asked for an update on  the heating situation at both Duck Valley and Schurz. 
Director Montooth stated Duck Valley’s system was repaired.  Unfortunately, the situation at Schurz Elementary School is much more complex.  The issue is with both the installation and size of the system. According to a report by (state agency rep) the system is not large enough to heat the entire building. Other schools in Mineral County are having the same issue, all installed by the same contractor. Director Montooth went on to explain that it appears, at this point, what needs to happen is Mineral County School District needs to move forward with some litigation.  The principal at Walker River has contacted the vender and not gotten anywhere.  At this point, it doesn't appear that this is a high priority for the Mineral County School District and that's for a myriad reasons. First and foremost is that they're dealing with COVID in all their school sites.  Director Montooth continues to keep in touch with the principal on a regular basis and has had some communication with Chair Torres about some potential solutions in the interim.

Chairman Arnold and if anybody else had any questions on the executive director's report.
Commissioner Krolicki thanked Director Montooth for getting the meeting packet to them in a timely manner and complimented her on such a detailed report.  

Brian Wadsworth stated he had a couple of questions regarding that article that came out about Nevada’s Tribes being rewarded for voting and any sort of legal implications that could be upon the Nevada Indian Commission.

Director Montooth explained that the article in question is about a lawsuit regarding the presidential election. She was not sure  exactly who the plaintiff and who the defendants were.  The reason that that is associated with the Nevada Indian Commission is because the Nevada Indian Commission used its social media platforms to promote the work of the Nevada Native Project who is mentioned in the lawsuit.  That work included getting the vote out, registering people to vote, and getting people to the polls on election day. This was done in consultation with the Nevada Indian Commission's DAG, Torres Sondheim as well as input from the governor's office, including their communications team, 
B. COVID-19
Chairman Arnold asked if the Commission was getting any kind of support, any additional information on updates on tribal communities regarding COVID-19.
Director Montooth stated that she is continual communication with Tribal leaders and Tribal health directors. Because our communities are Sovereign Nations, she can only encourage them to share their case numbers with the Indian Commission. 
Motion:  Approve the Executive Director’s Report as presented

By:  Commissioner Lathouris

Second:  Commissioner Krolicki

Vote:  Passed unanimously

Vll.   Stewart Indian School and Cultural Center Report (For Discussion and Possible Action)
Chairman Arnold asked if anybody had any comments or anything they’d like to say before moving to accept the report. Commissioner Wadsworth asked if there would be a Stewart Father’s Day Powwow in 2021 or is it assumed cancelled due to COVID-19. Director Montooth stated at this point, we have not decided about the actual in-person Powwow for 2021 here at the campus. Chairman Arnold stated that he watched a seminar given by the University of Colorado about virtual workshops and things, some of it may have been about native tribes or activities that they had done. They ask for donations for these events. Chairman Arnold suggest this may be a revenue stream for the Cultural Center. He will look for the seminar information and pass it along to Bobbi.

Commissioner Lathouris stated that “this is a thorough report and I really appreciate it”.  He asked how the Friends of the Stewart Museum differs from the Stewart Indian School Preservation Alliance and why are you pursuing a 501c3 status? 
Director Rahder stated that  Friends with the Museum supports the museum, not the campus as a whole. Certain grants require a 501c3 status.  She did approach this through the Indian School Preservation Alliance but was turned down.  
Motion:  Approve the Stewart Indian School and Cultural Center Report as presented

By:  Commission Lathouris

Second:  Commissioner Krolicki

Vote:  Passed unanimously. 
VIll. New Business (For Discussion and Possible Action)
A. Oral Report on SISPA - Kelly Krolicki
Commissioner Krolicki stated SISPA was created in order to support the Stewart Indian School site itself.  It wasn’t necessarily created to support the museum and cultural center and its operating expenses.  And that this is not part of the mission of SISPA at this time.  SISPA did meet at the end of September to discuss how to attract new members and revising its bylaws and mission statement, so that it might be able to accommodate some of the cultural center’s needs.  She went on to say that there is no reason why SISPA can’t evolve to do other tasks, especially since we never anticipated the situation that we’re in now.  

Chairman Arnold stated that he would like to” see how we can blend things together and if it creates a shortcut for getting things accomplished sooner, then I think that’s in everybody’s best interest.  So, just make sure that the communication continues”.  

B. Oral Report on Bill Draft Request — Stacey Montooth
Director Montooth reminded the Commissioners that the legislative session begins in February. She is tracking all bill draft requests (BDRS) that may impact Tribal Nations. She is also sharing this information with Tribal leadership. Director Montooth stated that at a recent Inter-Tribal Council meeting she stressed the importance of Tribes working together or at least knowing what requests each will present. This will eliminate double or cross purpose efforts.  Director Montooth went on to report that she met with Tribal leadership about the issue of using Native imaging as mascots. The three Tribes whose local schools still use Native images have good relations with the schools and are not interested in pursuing a change in Nevada law. 

There was discussion on whether the Nevada Indian Commission should go ahead and look into writing an anti- mascot BDR but it was decided that this would be seen as overriding the wishes of the Tribes. Vice Chairman Lathouris said he would rather focus on legislation for a waiver of tuition at in-state universities for members of federally recognized Tribes within the state, whether they live within the state of Nevada or not. Director Montooth stated she has had conversations with non-profits and a southern county commissioner who are all looking into this type of legislation. She will continue to update the Commission.  Chairman Arnold stated that he appreciated Director Montooth’ s outreach to the Tribes and organizations and tracking BDRs. 
IX:  Unfinished Business (For Discussion and Possible Action)
A. Update on AB264 — Stacey Montooth, Kostan Lathouris

Vice-Chair Lathouris gave a quick background on AB264 and the models he used to create this draft policy.  He led the Commissioners through a reading of the policy, reminding them of the duties that they have been charged with.  Vice Chair Lathouris reminded them that this is a work in progress and will need feedback about the policy from both state agencies and the Tribes.  His recommendation would be to disseminate this to the state agencies and the tribes as a draft and request feedback and comment on this draft. He would like to see further discussion or approval of the draft at the next meeting based on feedback.  

Chairman Arnold asked Deputy Attorney General Tori Sundheim, if she had any comments on the draft. She had none. 
Chairman Arnold asked for a motion to approve the draft report or the draft policy to promote collaboration between states and Indian Tribes as presented in draft form to disseminate that to states and Tribes.
Vice-Chair Lathouris stated he wanted to make sure that there’s no conflict of interest in the making a motion and voting on these matters since he was one of the principal drafters. Tori Sundheim stated she did not think there was a conflict here.  Chairman Arnold stated that he will direct the Nevada Indian Commission Office to prepare this for distribution to the state agencies and to the Tribes for comment.  He asked if they should set a deadline for written comments. There was discussion on what the deadline should be.  It was decided that because there is no hard date for the next Commission meeting, a deadline of March 1 would be enough time to collect comments.  Vice Chair Lathouris stated that he would like to see the draft circulated as soon as possible and a reminder be sent out prior to the deadline. 
Motion:  Approve Draft Policy to Promote Collaboration Between States and Indian Tribes as Presented in Draft Form to Disseminate That to States and Tribes
By:  Commissioner Lathouris

Second:  Commission Krolicki

Vote:  Passed unanimously

X.
  Agenda items for future meetings (For Discussion and Possible Action)
Public comments on AB 264 draft
Follow up on the waiver of state university tuition for members of federally recognized tribes in the state of Nevada

SISPA report 

Bi-State Tribal Natural Resources Committee update 

Indian Education Report 

Follow up on letter to UNR to inquire about their NAGPRA compliance

Update on Commission appointees

XL  Scheduling and location of future Nevada Indian Commission meetings (For Discussion and Possible Action)
Chairman Arnold  asked if there were  any thoughts on where to hold the next meeting given the current constraints.  There was discussion on having the next meeting mid-March or early April. Commissioner Krolicki reminded everyone that the legislative session would be going in March. She suggested meeting in March in case there was anything the Commission had to act on. The other Commissioners agreed. 
Xll.  Final Public Comment
Sari Nichols requested that before they leave, everyone on the call please write their name and affiliation in the chat box.  
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XIII. Adjournment

Chairman Arnold thanked everyone for their participation and involvement. 
